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PRO C E E DIN G S 

JUDGE BARTON: Good morning, everybody. 

This is the time and the date set for a status conference 

in the matter of In re: David W. Tidd at this Court's 

docket number 3 JD 2016. 

Let's take a moment to go around the table 

and ask everyone to introduce themselves. 

MR. METZ: Joe Metz, counsel for the Court 

of Judicial Discipline. 

MS. FLAHERTY: Elizabeth Flaherty, Deputy 

Counsel to the JUdicial Conduct Board~ 

MS. NORTON: Melissa Norton, Assistant 

Counsel to the JUdicial Conduct Board. 

MR. GRACI: Robert Graci, Chief Counsel, 

Judicial Conduct Board. 

MR. TIDD: David Tidd. 

MR. STRETTON: Sam Stretton, attorney for 

David Tidd. 

MS. KANE: Cathy Kane, Court Administrator. 

JUDGE BARTON: I had issued the order and I 

think it was not yet docketed scheduling this status 

conference on the same day as the omnibus motion that was 

filed and the motion for discovery that was filed. So it 

orked out well that werre going to have this opportunity 

a cover some of the issues and so forth. 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-~150 
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r guess the preliminary matter that we ought 

to address is raised in the omnibus motion, and that is the 

request by the Respondent, David Tidd, that I recuse myself 

or I suppose stated alternatively that I would be 

disqualified from presiding over the case. I'd like to 

sort of learn a little bit of the facts and the basis for 

that request. 

And, Mr. Tidd, if we can place you under 

oath in order that we can have that on the record; and I'll 

ask the court reporter to swear you in. 

Whereupon, 

DAVID W. TIDD, 

having been duly sworn, testified as follows: 

JUDGE BARTON: Okay. 

MR. STRETTON: I just want to just note for 

the record I thought ~ong and hard about filing this motion 

because I had no problem with you sitting. I mean, we've 

been before you and you're -- you know, you really study 

the record. You're prepared and plus you're a District 

Judge so you have a different perspective. But I thought 

it may infringe on -- things may come back to you once you 

hear David Tidd's explanation. That's why I thought 1 had 

to raise it. 

It's not a reflection on you being unfair or 

anything of that nature. Just we thought that, because at 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761~':.160 
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least in his mind he had a number of conversations with you 

and you'll be able to hear that l that some of them may have 

touched on some of the issues in this case. That's the 

only reason, but no one is saying that you would be unfair; 

and no one is saying we don't like you or anything of that 

nature. 

It's just I thought the circumstances were 

such we had to raise it l and then you can make the call. 

JUDGE BARTON: Certainly no offense taken. 

I understand that we want the process. I respect the 

process more than any individual, that any individual 

Judge, you know, welre fungible goods in some respect. And 

MR. STRETTON: I wouldn't say it quite that 

way. 

(Laughter. ) 

JUDGE BARTON: That may be a little harsh. 

Paragraph 1 in the omnibus motion states a 

Conference Judge has been assigned to this case, but Judge 

Tidd states that he during pertinent times had sought 

ethics advice and opinions from this Conference Judge on 

issues involved in this case. 

And then paragraph 2 states, based on those 

telephone calls and inquiries, David Tidd is requesting 

that the Conference Judge recuse himself particularly since 

COMMONWEALTH REPOATING COMPANY (717) 76'-~150 
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the Conference Judge may well be a witness on his behalf. 

And, having no recollection of any conversations or ever 

having met Judge Tidd before, this came as a surprise to 

me; and that's why I thought it would be a good idea to 

have Judge Tidd present and to take a little bit of factual 

testimony during this status conference. 

DIRECT TESTIMONY 

JUDGE BARTON: First, the complaint lists 

the dates of commissioned judicial service for Judge Tidd 

as beginning on January 4th, 2010, and continuing through 

July 25th, 2016. And, Judge Tidd; is that correct? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

JUDGE BARTON: Can you state what you mean 

when you say that you have sought ethics advice and 

opinions from this Conference Judge? 

THE WITNESS: I was referred to you twice, 

once by Jane Duncan and once by Walter Gadzicki, on matters 

that they couldn't answer; and they referred me to you 

directly. 

JUDGE BARTON: And do you know when those 

occasions were? 

THE WITNESS: I donTt have specific dates, 

o. 

JUDGE BARTON: Was there a particular client 

your law practice that was the genesis of the 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761 -~1 SO 
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contacts? 

THE WITNESS: One contact had to do with 

interpretation of Title 42 Section I think 5505 or 5503 

regarding vacating a decision and the ability to do so, and 

I'm not quite sure what the second one was about. 

JUDGE BARTON: I'm not sure that's entirely 

responsive to my question. The inquiries that you called 

me about, were they generated by a client in your law 

practice that created a situation that you thought you 

needed ethics guidance? 

THE WITNESS: The one for Title 42 was, yes. 

I don't have the specific name on me now. 

JUDGE BARTON: And can you 

MS. FLAHERTY: Judge Barton, if I may 

interrupt for a moment? 

JUDGE BARTON: Sure. 

MS. FLAHERTY: In reviewing discovery and 

reparing for discovery, I did come across a document from 

udge Tidd to Court Administrator Debra French that does 

ave to do with vacating a decision and transferring a 

ase. And so if I might share that now? 

JUDGE BARTON: Please. Absolutely. That 

ould be helpful. 

MS. FLAHERTY: Okay. I'll give everybody a 

opy. On the third page it does refer to you. 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 76F~150 
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(Document distributed by Ms. 

Flaherty. ) 

MR. STRETTON: Thank you, Ms. Flaherty. 

MR. GRACI: Do you want to have this marked, 

Your Honor? 

JUDGE BARTON: Yes. Wefll ask the court 

reporter to mark that as Board Exhibit 1. 

(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as Board Exhibit Number 1 for 

identification. ) 

JUDGE BARTON: Ms. Flaherty, if you want to 

authenticate the document and provide some foundation 

erhaps through some questions to Judge Tidd. 

MS. FLAHERTY: Sure. 

S:ROSS-EXAMINATION 

Y MS. FLAHERTY: 


Judge Tidd, do you recognize this - ­

Yes. 


-- communication? And where have you seen this 


ocument before? 


I wrote it. 


Okay. And what was the date that you wrote it? 


September 3rd, 2014. 


And now that youtve had an opportunity to and 

was the underlying case that is referred to in that 

COMMONWEALTH REPORIING COMPANY (717) 761-':150 
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letter? 

A. Commonwealth v. Herceg, H-E-R-C-E-G. 

Q. And do you recall the facts of that case? 

It's outlined in the letter. I don't recall aside 

from what's in the letter right now. 

Q. If I were to summarize the facts as I understand 

them, would you be able to verify if you recollect them? 

You could try, yes. 

Okay. Did you have a case involving Mr. Herceg 

efore you where he believed that he had been a client of 

law practice? 

Yes. 

And did you check with your secretary whether or not 

had been a client? 

Yes. 

And did she say not to her knowledge? 

Yes. 

And then did you preside over Mr. Herceg's case? 

Yes. 

And did you enter a decision in his case? 

Yes. 

At the time of the decision, did Mr. Herceg again 

that he had been a client at your law practice? 

Not at the time I rendered the decision l no. 

Did that issue' corne up after your decision? 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTlNG COMPANY (717) 761-~150 
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A. Yes. 

Q. And did you then check with your associate at your 

law firm? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And what did she advise you? 

A. That I believe that I had consulted with him in a 

private capacity. 

Q. And what action did you take once you learned that 

information? 

A. I wrote the letter that's the subject of the 

discussion. 

Q. And what did you inform -- what did you tell Ms. 

French in your letter? What action did you take once you 

learned that you had indeed consulted with Mr. Herceg? 

A. I vacated the decision after consulting with Judge 

Barton and Judge Hinch. 

Q. And do you now recall any details about your 

consultation with either of those Judges? 

~. No. 

In what capacity were they serving when you 

onsulted with them? 


Members of Minor Judiciary Ethics Committee. 


Looking at page 3 of this document, it's actually 


2 of your letter, could you read the last paragraph 

the record, please. 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 7a1-~150 
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A. Recognizing the appearance of a conflict of 

interest, I immediately instructed my staff to vacate the 

disposi tion° - ­

Pardon me? 

MR. GRACI: Slow down a little bit. 

THE WITNESS: pursuant to 42 Pennsylvania 

Consolidated Statute 5505, a copy of which is also attached 

for your review. Then I dictated a request for change of 

venue. This course of action was retroactively approved by 

Magisterial District Judges David Barton -- and lIve 

included a contact phone number -- and Magisterial District 

Judge Lorinda Hinch -- phone number also included, both of 

the Minor Judiciary Ethics Committee. 

BY MS. FLAHERTY: 

Q. So do you caR you please state '...ha:t- ·yeu -- strike 

that. Do you now recall the conversation that you had with 

Judge Hinch? 

A. No. 

Q. Do you now recall the conversation that you had with 

Judge Barton? 

A. 	 No. 

JUDGE BARTON: Ms. Flaherty, pardon me. If 

can ask, is the Herceg case one of the cases which forms 

a 	 basis of any of the Board's charges? 

MS. FLAHERTY: No, it is not and that's why 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 76'-~1S0 
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it hadn't been presented up until now. It was just in 

review of the discovery and what we were planning to 

provide to Mr. Stratton that we came across the letter; and 

the fact that this issue was raised in an omnibus motion, 

just to be candid with the Court, this was the only other 

mention of your name that we saw in any of the discovery. 

The other the two letters that were issued, 

advisory opinions! are referenced within the reply to the 

omnibus motion. 

JUDGE BARTON: Okay. 

REDIRECT TESTIMONY 

JUDGE BARTON: Judge Tidd r aside from the 

contact involving the case referenced in this letter in 

Board Exhibit 1 which is Commonwealth versus Joseph M. 

Herceg, H-E-R-C-E-G, did you have any other conversations 

with me? 

THE WITNESS: I believe only one after a 

referral by either Judge Gadzicki or the other Judge I 

entioned, Judge Duncan, when they couldn't answer 

particular questions I had on some conflict matters. 

JUDGE BARTON: And do you recall what the 

substance of the inquiry was? 

THE WITNESS: No, not at this time. 

JUDGE BARTON: As a result of the second 

contact that you've referenced, did you seek a written 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (111) 761-~150 
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1 ethics opinion from the Ethics and Professionalism 

2 Committee of the Special Court Judges Association? 

3 THE WITNESS: No. 

4 JUDGE BARTON: And I think I've asked but I 

5 want to make sure I cover, you're not sure when that 

6 occurred? 

7 THE WITNESS: The second or the first? 

8 JUDGE BARTON: The second. Let's set the 

9 Herceg matter aside for the moment now and talk about the 

10 second contact. 

11 THE WITNESS: I do not. 

12 JUDGE BARTON: Was that inquiry generated by 

13 a specific client? 

14 THE WITNESS: I don't know. 

15 (Phone ringing.) 

16 MR. STRETTON: sorry about that. You think 

17 I would know better after all these years. Forgive me and 

18 I apologize. Next time Ifll remember to turn if off. 

19 JUDGE BARTON: Have you ever served on any 

20 committees of the SpeCial Court Judges Association of 

21 Pennsylvania? 

22 THE WITNESS: No. 

23 JUDGE BARTON: Have you ever attended any of 

24 its quarterly business meetings? 

25 THE WITNESS: No. 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 76'-~150 
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JUDGE BARTON: I'll offer the witness to the 

Board if you have any questions that you think the Court 

left out. 

MS. FLAHERTY: I have no more questions. 

Thank you. 

JUDGE BARTON: Okay. 

Mr. Stretton? 

MR. STRETTON: I have no questions. 

JUDGE BARTON: Okay. 

(Witness excused.) 

JUDGE BARTON: Again, having no recollection 

If you need a moment, we'll pause. 

{Discussion between the witness 

and counsel.} 

MR. STRETTON: Thank you. I just wanted to 

get his thoughts on our motion now and particularly after 

we saw the letter; and I would tell you that, in my opinion 

unless you feel you can't be fair, I have no basis to move 

for your recusal based on what I've heard today and seen 

the letter. 

JUDGE BARTON: Well, as I stated at the 

outset, as I sit here today I have no recollection 

whatsoever of having spoken to then-Judge Tidd. 

I can tell you that the period that I served 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING OOMPANY (717) 761-~150 
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on the Ethics and Professionalism Committee, which I 

believe began in July of 2013 and continued through May of 

2015 and I resign~d that upon my appointment to the Court 

of Judicial Discipline, I probably received between six and 

12 telephone calls from Judges and did not maintain any 

notes r any log of those phone calls. 

And typically my pattern was I wanted to 

make sure that the inquiring Judge had considered all of 

the applicable rules to the factual scenario presented; and 

then I would always ask them, look, if you want to get the 

Rule of Reliance, you have to submit a formal .written 

inquiry to the Ethics and Professionalism Committee. 

bsent that there's no Rule of Reliance certainly. 

I certainly don't, insofar as I don't recall 

ever having spoken to Judge Tidd/ I see no problem from my 

end with being fair and impartial in this case. I 

certainly will ask both of the parties if they're 

comfortable as well based upon where we are factually this 

orning? 

MS. FLAHERTY: Yes. The Board is 

omfortable with you remaining as Conference Judge. 

JUDGE BARTON: Mr. Stratton? 

MR. STRETTON! And, as I noted a second ago, 

e are comfortable now it's been explored. I don't see any 

asis really to ask you to step aside unless something 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-~150 
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triggered in your brain and you thought I couldn't be fair. 

JUDGE BARTON~ Okay. We'll proceed today as 

if and I think it's likely that I'm going to continue on in 

the case. I will issue a written decision after having 

given this some sustained connected thought to make sure 

that I'm comfortable with proceeding, but I see no reason 

as of right now. 

The second argument listed in the omnibus 

motion is a motion to dismiss based upon the claim of a 

violation of the Pennsylvania Wiretap Law. 

Mr. Stretton, if you want to 

MR. TIDD: Can I have a minute with him? 

MR. STRETTON: Hold on one second. 

(Discussion between Mr. Tidd and 

Mr. Stretton off the record.) 

MR. STRETTON: Would you mind if I went 

outside? 

JUDGE BARTON: Absolutely. That's fine. 

MR. STRETTON: Thank you. 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was 

taken. ) 

JUDGE BARTON: We're back on the record. 

Mr. stretton. 

MR. STRETTON: Two things. 11m really not 

repared to argue the omnibus 

COMMONWeALiH REPORilNG COMPANY {7t7} 761-'~150 
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JUDGE BARTON: okay. 

MR. STRETTON; -- for two reasons. One, 

this was a status conference; but particularly this issue 

in the discovery which we're going to get today a couple 

boxes that will keep me up at nights for a while, they have 

how they got this material. That may negate our argument. 

I threw it out because I was concerned how they got it. I 

was concerned what else was there. 

So, I mean, I'll be glad to argue with a 

little bit of knowledge right now, but I probably wouldnft 

be very beneficial to you. So I would like to defer 

argument on that and/or withdrawal of that once I see how 

they got this material, and that may negate that matter. 

The one issue that may come up, though, just 

from discussions with Ms. Flaherty, remember, we all get 

along here. So it's not like they're hiding, they're bad 

and we're good, and that kind of thing; but it might be an 

issue of us getting the other tapes. 

During the deposition I think there were 

three or two r forget now -- tapes shown about they were 

primarily about yelling at secretaries during the course of 

it. In our discovery motion, I asked for all tapes -- and 

maybe I might not wish I get that because I could spend the 

rest of my life listening to them. 

And, when Ms. Flaherty and I talked 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-~150 
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informally, she indicated that they don't really have all 

the tapes. They just have a certain select number, and 

that may create an issue down the line because I don't know 

if we can get the rest of the tapes. And again, once I 

read the discovery, maybe there's no need for the tapes. I 

don't know but r just wanted to alert you that's an issue. 

And the other issue I wanted to discuss 

today -- and again we're going to get the discovery so it's 

a little like talking through my hat here when I talked 

to Ms. Flaherty, in my discovery I had asked for any and 

all witnesses they interviewed or even had names of who may 

have some knowledge. 

Their position is I only really am entitled 

to the ones they're going to use and the names, but again 

they sent me just the last two or three weeks about ten, 12 

very good statements that are exculpatory. I presume that 

they werenrt going to call them anyway because we may call 

them but we may not. And, remember, we're all friends so 

this is not like, oh, they're hiding evidence and they're 

ad and things of that nature. 

But I would like some sense from you today 

S Conference Judger assuming you stay on, as to whether or 

ot I can get all statements they have because apparently 

hey did a fairly extensive investigation over two years. 

nd I would like to see any statements they have even 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-~150 
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though they may hever intend to call these people, and 

maybe in their mind the information wouldn't be of any 

value to us anyway. 

But I'd like to be able to make that choice 

or call as his counsel in this matter. So that's the one 

issue I really wanted to discuss today, all the tapes and 

all witnesses and all statements. Again maybe I'll regret 

having it. If I get it, God knows how many hours of 

reading I'll have or how many CD disks I'm going to have to 

go through: but I think I have to make that request. 

Did I summarize our conversation correct or 

am I off base on that? 

MS. FLAHERTY: No, you did. And you 

summarized my responses as well which are the same 

responses 1 have here today. 

I think the standard approach here in the 

Court of Judicial Discipline is when it's time for our 

pretrial memoranda that we list all the witnesses that we 

intend to call and a list of the appropriate exhibits, and 

our standard procedure is that in discovery we provide you 

ith evidence that's pertinent to the charges filed in the 

complaint. 

And that's what we have done in terms of 

xculpatory which we've already provided and what we have 

repared to deliver to you today in the two banker's boxes 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-':,150 
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of discovery. We are not in possession of all tapes that 

were ever made at Judge Tidd1s office. We have just a few 

tapes, and the ones that were pertinent to the charged 

conduct are being provided today to you as well. 

MR. STRETTON; There was one other issue 

when you were talking that triggered my mind. In our 

discovery we've asked for the files of each of the 

defendants or plaintiffs who are subject of some of the 

complaints here that would have been in the District 

Judge's office. Now, of course, I don't have the discovery 

yet. Maybe it's in there. 

When Ms. Flaherty and I spoke or maybe it's 

in her response -- sometimes I get them mixed up in my 

brain there was some suggestion that Judge Tidd had the 

right to get those when he was there when he was still a 

Judge. He1s no longer the Judge. As you know he resigned 

this summer. But I would still like to get those files 

because they would trigger for us or at least for Judge 

Tidd perhaps some ideas. 

JUDGE BARTON: Does the Board have those 

files? 

MS. FLAHERTY: Yes. In response we have 

those files prepared and will be delivered to you today. 

MR. STRETTON: Oh , thank you. 

JUDGE BARTON: So yourre producing those? 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761 ~~, 50 
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MS. FLAHERTY; Yes. 

JUDGE BARTON: With respect to the tapes, do 

r understand that you are producing all of the tapes in the 

Board's possession? 

MS. FLAHERTY: No. We're producing the 

tapes that are charged in the Board complaint. 

JUDGE BARTON: Aren't they entitled to all 

of the recordings? 

MS. FLAHERTY: The only -- the Board 

ossesses one other recording besides the three that will 

e provided today, and it was not relevant to the charged 

onduct.l2 

MR. STRETTON: Perhaps this could be 

esolved by her giving you the fourth tape, assuming you 1 re 

taying on, and you listen to it in limine and make a 

ecis ion; but I 

JUDGE BARTON: Judges as a rule donlt like 

0 examine discovery in limine because it places the Judge 

somewhat precarious position. If it's not relevant, 

hen what does it matter if the Board turns it over? 

MS. FLAHERTY: Well, may I confer for a 

oment, please. 

JUDGE BARTON: I'm not going to require a 

ecision right now. 

MS. FLAHERTY: Okay. 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-;;'150 
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~UDGE BARTON; So we're going to give the 

parties some time to brief on both sides of this issue. So 

there's the issue of the tapes, and I guess you're getting 

three of four and the question as to the one remaining one 

which we're going to resolve at some point in the near 

future. 

And then l with respect to case files, copies 

of the paper case files of all the cases referenced in the 

Board's complaint, is the Board in possession of those and, 

if so, are you producing them as a part of the discovery? 

MS. FLAHERTY: Yes. They are prepared and 

ready to go today. 

JUDGE BARTON: So that's not an issue? 

MS. FLAHERTY: No. 

JUDGE BARTON: Mr. Stretton, anything else 

you have an issue or concern with? 

MR. STRETTON: Well, the other thing -­

JUDGE BARTON: Let me speak before you 

answer my question. I think the other things, look, if you 

want other tapes, can't you subpoena from the Judicial 

District involved? 

MR. STRETTON: Well, it's an interesting 

question here. Judge Baratta has written me the letter 

suggesting that only Judge Tidd had the right to release 

the tapes; and l of course, that's not -­

COMMONWEAL.TH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 76F~1~O 

http:COMMONWEAL.TH


5 

10 

15 

20 

25 

24 

1 

2 

3 

4 

6 

7 

9 

11 

12 

L3 

14 

16 

17 

18 

19 

21 

22 

23 

24 

JUDGE BARTON: Well, I don't want to get 

into the admissibility of the tapes today. As you 

indicated, the issue is not ripe for argument just yet. 

MR. STRETTON: I just don't know who has the 

authority to say give them to us because that would be the 

person I would subpoena. Maybe it will be clear when I get 

the discovery. 

JUDGE BARTON: I would imagine the Court 

Administrator for the Third Judicial District. 

MR. STRETTON: I don't believe so according 

to Judge Baratta but who knows. He's the President Judge 

out there. He and I have been having a little friendly 

dispute on some of those issues. He's quite a character. 

r don't mean to say anything bad about him, but sometimes 

he can get his high horse up I guess would be the best way 

of saying it. 

But the other issue is those witnesses. 

Remember when you said -- I would like all, any witness 

they've ever interviewed even if they think it's irrelevant 

or they have no intention of calling. That's what I would 

like to see if they can give it to me. 

JUDGE BARTON: Is that attorney work 

product? 

MR. STRETTON: I don't believe so. That 

would be a part of their investigation. They have 
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statements and they're making a decision not to give it; 

but, I mean, what they think!s irrelevant I have might have 

a different opinion. 

JUDGE BARTON: Of course. Of course. The 

issue of relevance, you know, it might be important to you 

and unimportant to them. I certainly appreciate that. 

Let's give the Board a chance to confer. 

(Discussion among Board counsel 

off the record.) 

MS. FLAHERTY: In response to Mr. Stretton's 

request, the-request for the Board to provide all 

interviews conducted in the course of its investigation is 

overly broad l and it's beyond the confines of normal 

discovery. It is standard proceedings, whether it's by the 

Board or by a prosecutor's office, to conduct many 

interviews and decide whether or not the evidence or the 

information collected is relevant to the charged conduct. 

So it's at the Board's discretion to 

determine to review what the investigation has entailed to 

determine what evidence would be exculpatory, and that has 

been done and what evidence is pertinent or relevant to the 

charges and to the trial going forward. And so I Ivould ask 

that this Court deny the request that the Board provide all 

f its investigatory materials. 

JUDGE BARTON: Okay. What lIm going to do 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-':150 
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with respect to this issue and I suppose as to the fourth 

tape recording is ask both parties to file a brief within 

seven days from today setting forth their position and the 

authority for that position. The Court thereafter will 

make a prompt determination based upon the submissions of 

counsel. 

MR. STRETTON: I just raise one issue as to 

the -- one of the reasons weTre pushing so hard is we've 

been approached by at least two witnesses who were 

interviewed by them and they gave signed statements who at 

least they tell us were favorable to us, Corporal Andre and 

a Ken Striker. 

Now, of course, you know, maybe they're 

telling us that because they just don't want to tell us 

that they said something that weill regret. And again, who 

knows, maybe their statements are in the box or two boxes 

I'm getting. That's the one reason it caught my attention. 

I'm not saying they're hiding stuff. I'm not suggesting 

that. 

But there's a lot of material and, for at 

least those two if they're not misleading us, apparently 

gave some useful information; and that's why I'm very keen 

to at least see what they have. And maybe there's a middle 

ground initially giving the names of all the other 

witnesses that I'd be able to contact information and I can 
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call some of them and see what they say. 

But I honestly don't see any harm; and, if 

this was a civil proceeding, I'd get it all. And I think 

in a criminal proceeding any person they've interviewed, I 

mean, it's always fair game at least from my experience. 

I've tried a lot of criminal cases in my life. I've had 

seven or 800 criminal juries with a verdict, but we'll just 

brief it and youTll use your wisdom and 

JUDGE BARTON: Let's set the due date for 

submissions of counsel. Seven days might be a little 

abrupt. How about October 20th? 

MR. STRETTON: What day of the week is that; 

do you know? 

MR. GRACI: Thursday. 

JUDGE BARTON: I think that's a Thursday. 

MR. STRETTON: That's fine. 

JUDGE BARTON: By way of status conference 

issues and organizational identifying some potential dates, 

I wanted to see whether counsel might be available for the 

pretrial conference on Wednesday, December 14th in the 

morning here in Harrisburg? 

MR. STRETTON: Assuming there's not a 

snowstorm, that's a yes. 

JUDGE BARTON: It might be a little early 

for snowstorms but you never know. 
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MS. NORTON: If it's like last year, we'll 

still be wearing T-shirts and sneakers. 

MR. STRETTON: Wednesday, the 14th is fine 

with me. 

Is that all right with you? 

MR. TrDD: Yes. 

JUDGE BARTON: Tentatively identifying it at 

this point. 

MS. FLAHERTY: Did you state the time? 

JUDGE BARTON: I didn't state the time. I 

said in the morning. 

MR. STRETTON: I'm going to pencil that in, 

though, and then if you could attach me. My position is 

the Court of Judicial Discipline takes priority over 

everything but a Supreme Court argument, but a lot of other 

Judges don't agree with that position. 

JUDGE BARTON: So, if we attached you, that 

would -­

MR. STRETTON: That usually works. 

JUDGE BARTON: Okay. And then identifying a 

otential date for trial of January 12th. 

MR. STRETTON: Now, we may need a little -­

emember, this is going to be a massive trial. We estimate 

't will probably take two to four weeks, and that's if we 

on't sit down and work -- donlt get scared because we're 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-~150 
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going to stipulate a lot. I certainly don't want to sit 

here. I mean, I like everyone here, but I don't want to be 

here for four weeks. 

I believe this case will take about, once we 

slim it down, stipulate, and everything else, 1'm guessing 

five to six days. That's just a rough estimate. It could 

be a little more, a little less. So I might need a little 

more time between December 14th and January to get 

subpoenas out and work on this. So I was thinking maybe 

February or March, but again whatever you say. You're the 

boss in this situation. 

JUDGE BARTON: We could potentially move it 

to late January or early February. I didn't bring a 

calendar. 

MR. GRACI: What was the date that you first 

said, Judge? 

JUDGE BARTON: My first inclination was 

January 12th. And actually, before we burn through more 

ages of court reporting, are there any other issues that 

counsel thinks we ought to continue with on the record? 

MR. GRACI: Judge, I had one and I hope that 

r. Stretton at this point would see the wisdom of 

ithdrawing any suggestion and we've challenged it as 

impertinent and scandalous where he's accused the 

oard's attorneys of violating Rule 4.2 of the Rules of 
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Professional Conduct, and there's absolutely no basis for 

it. There's no factual basis for it. 

So I would hope that he would have the 

wisdom and foresight to take that off the table. 

MR. STRETTON: That was -- the 4.2 issue 

arose in my mind when secretarial staff and others were 

contacted by investigators. As you know, under 4.2 in an 

organization, you can't contact -- if someone's represented 

by counsel, you can't contact their staff or other people. 

Let me say it this way. Judge whispered Mr. Tidd 

whispered in my ear and I understand not to withdraw that 

at this time. But, if you just let me look at the 

discovery, that may be the end result. 

I'm not saying this was intentional and 

malicious, but what I'm saying is it may violate the rule. 

And, since he's fighting for his really professional life 

because depending on what this Court finds it could reflect 

adversely on his law license depending on issues, I'd just 

like to read the discovery and see what's there. But this 

isn't a 4.2, yes, they're bad and they should be suspended 

and take away their license. I'm not suggesting that. 

It's more an intellectual issue. It rises 

from the concept of informants being put in jail cells with 

criminal defendant by a DA which you know now they don't 

o. When I first started and when you first started and 
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Joe started, they did those kind of things. 

I wasn't sure who was orchestrating. I 

think I might have a better idea based on their answer, but 

who was orchestrating what the secretaries were doing 

because the secretaries apparently weren't loyal to him and 

were keeping records which they only formed the basis of 

this complaint. 

I wanted to know who was talking to them or 

if they were now agents of the Conduct Board or maybe they 

were doing it as they suggest in their answers pursuant to 

Judge McFadden or Judge Baratta, the two President Judges 

during this time; and that's why I raised it. It's more of 

an intellectual issue and trying to not waive anything; 

ut, once r read the discovery and based on their tentative 

answers, that may not be an issue. 

I just prefer not waiving it yet or 

ithdrawing it until I read it, but I wanted it in the 

on text that I'm not suggesting they were unethical. It 

auld be an interesting intellectual argument if they were 

he ones who were meeting with the secretaries during this 

ime period or encouraging complaints. That's how I saw it 

nd r thought that may have some legs to itt but I don't 

now yet and that's why I filed it. 

But r just found and you probably saw some 

rticles just the other day, this whole concept -- and 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-~1$O 
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maybe it's the AOPC's fault, I don't know -- of secretaries 

not being loyal to their Judge. And I don't know how you 

-- you've got the same staff. You donrt have to comment, 

but it's very worrisome. 

I see a lot of District Judges and in this 

case it's very worrisome in my mind, but it may not have 

any remedy and it may not be of any value to this case. 

JUDGE BARTON: Mr. Graci, I think as I 

understand Mr. Stretton's answer l he's not yet withdrawing 

it but perhaps he hopes to. So we're getting a little far 

afield. 

Anything else that needs to be on the record 

for the purpose of today's status conference? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE BARTON: If not that will conclude the 

record in this matter. 

(Whereupon, at 10:14 a.m., the hearing 

was adjourned.) 

*** 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 76'-~150 



33 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

9 

9 

10 

11 

12 

1) 

15 

1.6 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

C E R T I FIe ATE 

I hereby certify, as the Notary Reporter, 

that the foregoing proceedings were taken stenographically 

by me and thereafter reduced to typewriting by me or under 

my direction; that this transcript is a true and accurate 

record to the best of my ability; that the witness whose 

testimony appears on the foregoing pages was duly sworn by 

me; that I am neither counsel for, related to, nor employed 

by any of the parties to the action in which this 

proceeding was taken; and further that I am not a relative 

or employee of any attorney or counsel employed by the 

arties hereto, nor financially or otherwise interested in 

the outcome of the action. 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY, INC. 

By: 

COMMONWEAI.:m OF PENNSYLvANJA 
NOTARIAL SEAL 


Judith E. Snuller. Nolruy Public 

Newberry Twp, York County 


My commission expires July 07. 20]9 
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COUNTY OF NORTHANIPTON- COURT OF COMMON PLEAS 

THIRD JUDICIAL DISTRICT 
INTER~AL CORRESPONDENCE 

TO: President Judge Stephen Baratta 

FROM: Debra C. French, Deputy Court Administrator .[){!f-

DATE: September 4,2014 

RE: Change ofVenue 

MDJ Tidd requested a change ofven-r.e for a case involving a former client. You sent the case to 
MDJ Romig-Passaro. When she got the case information from l\.1DJ Tidd's office, there was a 
note indicating that MpJ Tidd had he:lrd the case and then after he made disposition, requested 
his staff to remove the disposition and request a change of venue. 

This is something that is highly unusual and once lvIDJ Romig-Passaro brought the matter to my 
attention, I asked MDJ Tidd to provide a written explanation for bis actions. His letter and 
documentation peliaining to the case are enclosed for your review. 

Please advise ifMDJ Romig-Passaro should schedule the hearing and enter a new disposition. 

!olljrf-,, ~gV7-b~~ (P'0~~{JY

! 'I . /tvll ~tvtO a?1:!; ~_O'~Ac5Sdd1-

S J IZdcl [/«~~~ 
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COUNlY OF NORTHAMPTON 

DAVID W. TrDD, ESQ. HI<:I.Lf.RrOWN BORot'GI-) or:rICI~: 

tOWER SA t I(:ON TQWi'/i;HIP TEL Ii lO·XIi;'i-4Ul 0Magisterial District • .Judge \lAX 61 a·St.5-43til 
M agistcrinl lJi$trid 03-2·04 

1404 Wnlter Strut 
Bethlehem. PA 18615-5.'40 

September 3, 2014 
VIA FACSIMILE ONLY: 610~559~6702 
Debra French, Deputy Court Adm in istrator 
COlut Administration 
NOlthampton County Governm~lit Ccntcl' 
659 Washington Stl'e~t 
Easton, FA 18042 

RE: Commonwealth vs••Josepb M. Hen::eg 
Citation No •• C1639788·3 
Docket No.: TR-16Sg...14 

Dear Ms, Fren¢h: 

Iam writil1g in response to your Septembor 2, 20 14 request fol' Rl' explanation as to why 
the above-reft;l-enced defendanfs hearing was held, disposition entered then vacated, and request 
made for cha.nge of venue. 

On 01' about ,rune 23. 2014, DefcndllJlt appeared in person to plead not guilty to Cltatlon 
No. CI639788-3, a copy of which is atw.ched foryolll' review. Defendant refused to post 
collateral, ela.jming i previously represented him and e!legedly owed him money. My staff 
lnfol'med me of Defendant's appearance and J) ill the presence of staft: contacted my private 
office for a conflicts check as J ha.d nQ recollection ofDefendrulL My pl'ivate oftice secretalY 
informed me that: there was 110 record whatsocvcl' ofOefendant as a pI'ivate client. I personally 
contacted Defendant by telephone to discuss these matters. DUI'ing the conversatiol1. Denmdal~t 
llnd I resolved the collateral issue ~ collateral was waiv?d - and the conflict issue was. neve~' 
reached, A hearing was then scheduled for July 28,2014 and l"!;.'Schedulcd to August 26, 2014. 

Defendant I'ec~ived a full hearing on the matter and was found guilty. Defend~uu did oot 
raise the conflict issue until after the hearing had concluded. Defendant raised the Inat1er 
jl1dir~tly by wanting to discuss a refllnd of his alleged deposit with my firm, I rel)lied that 1 
wOllld research the matter in an effort to dispatch him mote readily as the hearing was quito 
contentious, all the while confid!tmt that there was no conilict, 

Shortly thereafter, rcontacted my private office to assure myself that thel'e was no 
CQI1i1ict; I was made uneasy that Defendant ·mentioned E1. finE1t1oiall'clationsl1lp. Ispoke with my 
associate: and not the secretary I ol'iginally checked with. My associate immediately I'eca.lled 

--..---.--... -- ­--~ 
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Debra Fl1illlch 
Deputy Court Administrator 
September 3, 2014 
Page 2. 

Defendant's (lame and recogniz.ed him as an inactive client from sometime in 2013. 

Recognizing the appearance of a conflict of interest. 1immediately instructed my 5ta1~' to 
vacate the disposition pllfsual1t to 42 Pa. c'S. §SSOS, a copy of which is also attachecl forY0l.1r 
review. Then Idictated a request for a chMgc of venue. This CQUI'Se': ot'actiol1 was ret.roflctivcly 
approved by Magisterial Distl'lct Judges David Salton (4l2-885-2111 ) and Magisterial District 
Judge Lorinda Hinch (124~662-5230), both of the Minor ,Tudiciary Ethics Committee. 

Should you need any further infon11!ltioJ1, please do not hesitate to Qontact this offioe. 
Thank you. 

David W, Tidd~ Esquire 

DWT/bsa 
Attachmeng 
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